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Michael	Troy,	President	
 
Dear	Academy	Members,	
	
It	is	an	honor	and	privilege	to	serve	as	the	56th	
President	of	The	New	York	Academy	of	Public	
Education.	 	 I	would	 like	 to	 thank	 the	 entire	
Academy	and	the	Board	of	Directors	for	their	
tremendous	 amount	 of	 support	 and	
continued	hard	work	over	the	last	few	years,	
especially	 to	 our	 outgoing	 President,	 Dr.	
Anthony	 Cavanna.	 	 Dr.	 Cavanna	 performed	
exceptionally	 as	 President,	 leading	 and	
guiding	us	 through	some	difficult	 times.	 	He	
ensured	 that	 the	 Academy	 carried	 on	 the	
tradition	of	holding	all	of	our	annual	events,	
as	 they	 had	 to	 be	 hosted	 virtually	 to	 help	
safeguard	 the	 health	 and	 safety	 of	 all	
members.	 Thank	 you,	 Dr.	 Cavanna	 and	 job,	
well	done!		
	
The	mission	of	the	Academy	is	to	consider	and	
promote	 the	 interests	of	urban	education	 in	
public	 schools,	 private	 schools,	 colleges	 and	
universities	 in	 the	 Metropolitan	 Area.	 	 The	
vision	of	the	Academy	is	to	create	an	agora	for	
exchange	of	ideas	among	educators	who	wish	
to	encourage	and	uphold	the	promotion	of	the	
highest	 standards	 and	 ideals	 of	 Public	
Education	 in	 the	 Greater	 New	 York	
Metropolitan	Area.		
	
To	 ensure	 that	 the	 mission	 &	 vision	 of	 the	
Academy	 is	 upheld	 and	 carried	 on	 into	 the	
future,	 I	 would	 like	 to	 welcome	 the	 new	
President-Elect,	 Ms.	 Susan	 Barnes,	 our	 new	
Executive	Director,	Dr.	Catalina	Castillo,	our	
new	Treasurer,	Ms.	Gina	Mautschke-Mitchell,	
our	 new	 Recording	 Secretary,	 Dr.	 Craig	
Markson,	as	well	as	all	of	our	members	who	
have	 been	 elected	 to	 serve	 on	 the	 Board	 of	
Directors.		
	
	
	
	

I	also	want	to	thank	the	members	who	have	
agreed	to	volunteer	and	chair	various	
committees	within	the	Academy.	There	is	
nothing	stronger	than	the	heart	of	a	volunteer,	
and	copious	amounts	of	work	are	done	and	
achieved	behind	the	scenes	due	to	their	
dedication.		I	look	forward	to	working	with	
everyone	as	a	team,	to	help	guide	the	academy	
towards	achieving	new	and	innovative	
echelons	within	all	areas	of	education.		
	
Thank	you	to	all	that	attended	our	Annual	
Educator	Forum,	which	was	held	on	December	
12th,	2022.		Our	authors	did	an	outstanding	job	
crafting	and	presenting	their	research.		It	was	
a	wonderful	evening,	and	we	are	thankful	for	
your	continued	contributions	to	education.	
Please	mark	your	calendars	for	next	year’s	
forum,	which	will	be	held	on	December	4th,	
2023	at	Fordham	University.			
	
Happy	Holiday’s	and	Happy	New	Year	to	you	
and	all	of	your	families!	Stay	safe	and	healthy.		
	
		
Michael Troy 
President	
New	York	Academy	of	Public	Education	
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As	Deputy	Chancellor	of	Teaching	and	
Learning,	Carolyne	Quintana	is	

focused	on	the	Chancellor’s	priority	
of	holistically	reimagining	how	New	
York	City	students	learn.	Carolyne	
previously	held	the	role	of	Senior	
Director	of	Social,	Emotional	and	
Academic	Development	at	the	

Institute	of	Student	Achievement,	
where	she	worked	on	developing	
practices,	resources,	and	systems	to	

help	students	thrive.	
	

Carolyne’s	career	in	public	education	
began	as	a	ninth	grade	ELA	teacher	in	
the	Bronx,	after	which	she	served	as	a	
district	literacy	coordinator	for	the	
White	Plains	City	School	District,	later	

on	going	to	lead	and	rebuild	
Bronxdale	High	School	in	the	Bronx.	

She	subsequently	focused	on	
leadership	development	as	a	New	
Principal	Support	Coach,	coaching	
new	school	leaders	across	New	York	
City,	before	leading	the	Affinity	
Schools	citywide	office	at	the	NYC	

DOE. 

	

 
Carolyne Quintana 

NYC DOE Deputy Chancellor  
GUEST SPEAKER 
October 25th, 2022 

 

 
 

	
Carolyne	holds	a	bachelor’s	degree	
from	the	University	of	Texas-Austin,	
and	a	master’s	degree	from	Bank	
Street	College	of	Education	and	The	

New	School.		She	is	currently	
pursuing	her	doctorate	in	
educational	leadership,	

administration,	and	policy	at	The	
Graduate	School	of	Education,	

Fordham	University.	



 
 

The Academy in History 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

By Carol  

 
 
 

Academy President Michael 
Troy 

	
	

Michael	Troy,	a	highly	experienced,	open	
minded,	active	educator	and	school	
administrator	is	our	newly	elected	

President	of	The	New	York	Academy	of	
Public	Education	effective	July	2022.	We	
are	grateful	to	Dr.	Anthony	Cavanna	for	his	
two	years	as	President,	as	he	passes	the	

baton	to	Michael.		
	

Michael’s	experience	and	effective	
leadership	have	been	demonstrated	these	
past	years	in	his	position	of	Assistant	

Principal	within	the	NYCDOE,	President-
Elect	and	Executive	Director	here	within	
the	Academy.	Michael	also	has	proven	
leadership	experience	as	a	two-time	fire	
Captain	of	Engine	Company	Three	in	the	
East	Meadow	Fire	Department,	as	well	as	
President	of	Kappa	Delta	Pi	National	

Education	Society.		
	

Michael’s	accomplishments	have	earned	
him	awards	including:	Magna	Cum	Laude	
SBL	at	Queens	College,	National	Dean’s	
List,	Award	for	Outstanding	Academic	

Performance	and	the	St.	Louise	
De’Marillac	Award	for	Outstanding	Service	

to	St.	John’s	University.		
	
	

Michael’s	proficiency	in	writing	and	
receiving	many	grant	awards	are	
evidenced	in	his	receipts	of	Arts	

Instruction	grants	for	ENL’s	and	SWD’s,	
Arts	Space	Grants,	and	a	9/11	Service	
Grant	for	Veterans	in	need.		After	a	two-
year	period	of	virtual	meetings,	Michael	
welcomed	our	current	members,	as	well	
as	our	newly	inducted	members,	to	The	
Union	League	Club	in	NYC	on	October	
25th	to	begin	his	Presidency.	We	look	
forward	to	Michael’s	leadership	as	the	
Academy	moves	onward	in	addressing	
our	many	challenging	educational	

issues.			
You	will	be	meeting	the	Officers	of	our	

Executive	Board	&	the	Board	of	
Directors	in	my	future	publications	of	

“Academy	in	History”.	

THE	ACADEMY	IN	HISTORY	
By	Carol	Russo,	Historian	

 

 

Carol Russo 
Historian 



 

Message from our Educational Journal Editor-in-Chief 
                                  Dr. Linda K. Patterson 

 	
								
							Dr.	John	Jangl	

For	more	than	eleven	years	ago,	Dr.	John	Jangl	
set	out	to	establish	a	premier	professional	

publication	highlighting	the	research	of	those	
at	the	forefront	of	our	practice.	He	carefully	
gathered	other	like-minded	individuals	to	
bring	this	publication	to	the	Academy	with	

dignity	and	academic	rigor.			
	

Over	the	past	decade,	he	has	collected	
manuscripts	focused	on	administrative	

leadership,	instruction,	curriculum	design,	
professional	development,	special	education,	

ELL’s,	diversity,	culturally	responsive	
teaching,	academic	achievement,	school	
finance,	higher	education	and	assessment.		

	
We	offer	our	deepest	gratitude	to	Dr.	John	
Jangl	for	his	vision,	leadership,	commitment	
and	unwavering	dedication	to	the	NYAPE	
Journal.	His	vision	is	dedicated	to	extending	
the	body	of	knowledge	in	the	great	profession	
of	education.		Our	mission	is	to	continue	this	

important	work	and	maintain	the	high	
standard	established	by	the	first	Editor-In-
Chief	of	The	New	York	Academy	of	Public	

Education,	Dr.	John	Jangl.		We	thank	you	John	
for	your	superior	leadership	and	legacy	of	

excellence.			
	

Dr.	Linda	K.	Patterson	
Editor-In-Chief		

	
	

	



 

Literary Commentary 
Maria Montessori’s Life, Work, and Legacy Through the Lenses of 

Gender 
Maria	Montessori	was	an	extraordinary	person	who	shaped	the	field	of	education	during	

the	19th	century	and	beyond.		She	was	a	strong	woman	willing	to	defy	gender	norms	by	

pursuing	career	opportunities	not	available	to	women	at	the	time.		Montessori	was	a	powerful	

feminist	figure	who	advocated	heavily	for	her	beliefs	and	opportunities.		She	stood	out	amidst	

her	male	counterparts,	and	her	ideas	differed	significantly	from	widely	accepted	educational	

theories	at	the	time.	She	believed	in	democratic	and	child-centered	education	based	on	

children’s	needs,	interests,	and	skills.		Her	progressive	ideas	preceded	and	influenced	major	

theorists	in	child	development	and	education,	such	as	Jean	Piaget	and	Lev	Vygotsky.		However,	

she	received	far	less	credit	for	her	work	in	the	field	of	education,	arguably	due	to	her	gender.	

Her	work	with	both	children	with	disabilities	and	neurotypical	children	has	had	a	lasting	

impact	on	education,	and	her	legacy	will	remain	in	early	childhood	education,	education	in	

general,	and	beyond.	

Maria	Montessori’s	Life	

Many	people	are	familiar	with	the	name	“Montessori,”	but	few	people	know	the	woman	

behind	the	theories	and	ideas.	Maria	Montessori’s	experiences	deeply	shaped	her	ideas,	

theories,	research,	and	work.		Montessori	was	born	in	1870	in	Chiaravalle,	Italy.	Her	father,	

Alessandro	Montessori,	worked	in	the	ministry	of	finance,	and	her	mother	Renilde	Stoppani	

was	a	well-educated	niece	of	a	noted	geologist	and	paleontologist	(Edwin,	1998).	

	
	
	



 

Ariella Kaplan & Ruth Guirgu As	a	young	adult,	she	always	displayed	confidence	and	optimism,	and	these	traits	

allowed	her	to	persevere	through	the	difficult	treatment	she	faced	and	ultimately	become	the	

first	female	in	Italy	to	take	the	degree	of	doctor	in	medicine	in	1896	(Edwin,	

1998).		Throughout	medical	school	and	her	career	as	a	physician,	Montessori	faced	an	array	of	

discrimination	(Edwin,	1998).		When	she	first	chose	to	apply	to	medical	school,	she	was	

informed	by	Dr.	Barcelli,	head	of	the	board	of	education,	that	it	would	be	impossible.	To	this,	

she	thanked	him	politely	and	then	said	“I	know	I	shall	become	a	doctor	of	medicine”	(Edwin,	

1998).		Once	accepted	to	medical	schools,	she	had	to	do	much	of	her	work	late	at	night	and	

alone,	because	it	was	inappropriate	for	women	to	dissect	cadavers	in	front	of	men	at	the	time.		

While	working	as	a	physician	in	1897,	she	was	assigned	to	work	in	an	asylum	for	young	

children	with	severe	psychopathology.	Watching	the	way	these	children	behaved	in	“prison-

like	conditions”	inspired	her	to	find	new	forms	of	education	(Edwin,	1998).		She	saw	the	way	

these	children	craved	to	be	nurtured	and	knew	that	they	were	being	forced	into	a	system	that	

would	restrain	them.	Montessori	saw	potential	to	meet	the	children	where	they	were	and	treat	

them	as	humans	who	were	worthy	of	education.	Working	as	an	assistant	doctor	she	made	one	

of	her	most	interesting	contributions	to	the	field	of	education,	and	she	concluded	that	the	best	

way	to	help	these	children	was	not	through	medical	treatment,	as	her	colleagues	believed,	but	

rather	through	“pedagogical”	treatment.		She	believed	that	children	needed	learning	

experiences	in	order	to	develop	and	grow	(Plekhanov	&	Jones,1992).		Soon	she	exclaimed	that	

the	problem	was	not	in	the	children,	but	in	the	adults,	their	approaches,	and	the	environment	

they	provided	(Mooney,	2000).			Using	her	methods	of	hands-on	and	self-directed	learning,	she	

was	able	to	teach	these	children	to	read	and	write	on	the	same	level	as	neurotypical	children.	

to	replicate	these	outcomes	several	times	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).	

	

	



 

  Inspired	by	her	work	in	the	clinic,	she	continued	to	work	in	education.		Montessori	was	

troubled	that	neurotypical	children	around	Italy	were	not	able	to	perform	better	than	her	

students	at	the	clinic.	This	dilemma	is	what	caused	her	to	begin	to	broaden	her	work	into	

education	as	a	whole	as	she	shifted	into	work	with	typically	developing	children.		In	1907	she	

opened	preschools	in	the	poorest	neighborhoods	in	Rome	for	children	of	working	parents.	

These	programs	were	called	“Casa	de	Bambini”	(Edwin,	1998).		During	this	time	she	observed	

children,	and	she	further	expanded	her	theories	and	ideas	about	learning.		When	she	started	

the	preschools	many	of	the	children	were	considered	“wild”	or	“unteachable.”	Yet,	using	her	

methods	proved	effective	in	helping	them	learn	and	become	successful	in	school	and	life	

(Edwin,	1998).		She	observed	that	children	turned	into	avid	learners	who	loved	to	learn	and	

work	(Foschi,		2008).	The	Casa	de	Bambini	was	soon	successful	and	popular.	In	the	next	six	

years,	several	more	children’s	houses	were	developed	all	over	Rome	and	the	idea	of	children’s	

houses	eventually	grew	all	over	Italy	(Foschi,	2008).	In	1909	she	wrote	her	first	book	and	

started	training	teachers	around	the	country	(Foschi,	2008).	During	this	period,	scholars	from	

all	over	the	world	came	to	observe	her	approach.	By	1913	she	was	giving	international	courses	

on	her	method.	That	same	year	she	visited	the	U.S.	where	her	ideas	of	individuality	and	

freedom	resonated	most	and	were	welcomed	by	the	public.	

Montessori	wrote	several	more	books	about	her	approach	that	became	popular	in	many	

countries	around	the	world	(Moponey,	2000).		In	her	later	life,	Montessori	moved	to	India	to	

protest	against	the	fascist	regime	of	Benito	Mussolini	(Bone,	2019).		Her	ideas	about	children’s	

independence,	self-guided	learning,	and	progressive	education	were	at	odds	with	a	

government	that	promoted	oppression	and	authoritarianism.			

	

	
	
	



 

 After	surviving	two	wars,	she	advocated	for	peace	through	education.		She	believed	that	

through	education,	children	learn	to	be	at	peace	with	themselves	and	become	peacemakers	as	

adults.	She	was	nominated	three	times	for	the	Nobel	Peace	Prize	(Mooney,	2000).	

Montessori’s	Progressive	Ideas	About	Education	Vs	Contemporary	Thinking	

Montessori’s	theories	about	children	and	education	were	forward-thinking	and	even	

revolutionary.		Montessori	thought	that	education	was	“giving	help	to	the	child’s	life”	and	

helping	the	mind	in	its	process	of	development	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		She	thought	

that	education	was	about	following	the	child	and	tailoring	the	learning	to	each	

individual.		Montessori	believed	children	were	independent	and	that	a	“child	inherently	

possesses	the	blueprint	for	his	or	her	own	development”	which	unfolds	naturally	in	the	

appropriate	environment.	That	is	why	she	explained	that	freedom	was	necessary	so	that	they	

could	undertake	purposeful	tasks	and	grow	self-discipline	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		

Montessori’s	ideas	represented	a	very	different	approach	than	her	contemporarie	

(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		For	example,	the	standard	belief	was	that	young	children	had	a	

fixed	intelligence.	However,	Montessori	thought	that	early	experiences	matter	and	that	young	

children	have	an	absorbent	mind.	She	thought	that	early	childhood	was	an	important	period	of	

development	when	things	like	language	are	absorbed	without	external	motivation.		Similarly,	

Montessori	was	a	strong	believer	in	the	effectiveness	of	early	teaching,	whereas	many	thought	

that	education	was	useless	until	the	age	of	eight.	She	proposed	that	children’s	minds	were	most	

absorbent	between	birth	and	age	six	with	a	shift	at	age	three	from	an	unconscious	observation	

to	a	more	purposeful	absorption	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		In	addition,	the	common	

belief	in	that	period	was	that	only	families	and	not	outsiders	should	be	involved	in	the	

education	and	care	of	young	children.	

	

	

	



 

However,	Montessori	thought	that	specialized	group	settings,	in	which	children	interact	

with	peers,	could	provide	appropriate	stimulation	for	young	children’s	development	

(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).	

Montessori	asserted	that	children	are	born	in	a	state	of	internal	chaos	and	as	a	result	of	

that	will	naturally	strive	to	make	sense	of	the	world.		Because	they	are	internally	motivated	to	

learn,	when	put	in	the	right	environment,	they	will	not	need	the	external	motivation.	She	felt	

that	this	external	pressure	crushed	their	internal	desire	to	learn.		Montessori’s	approach	to	

discipline	was	that	children	will	engage	productively	when	there	is	something	that	interests	

them.	This	doesn’t	mean	there	should	not	be	rules;	rather	classrooms	should	implement	

freedom	within	limits	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		At	the	time,	most	contemporaries	

believed	that	behavior	and	learning	needed	to	be	motivated	externally	and	guided	by	rewards,	

discipline,	and	punishment	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).	

Montessori	felt	that	there	should	be	more	emphasis	on	the	senses	and	experiences	and	

less	on	exams.	Instead,	her	contemporaries	believed	that	learning	could	only	be	achieved	by	

memorization	and	testing	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		Moreover,	several	educators	at	the	

time	observed	that	some	children	who	were	not	well	behaved	were	“unteachable.”	Yet,	

Montessori	knew	that	every	child	could	learn.	She	was	convinced	that	if	children	were	not	

learning	it	was	because	the	adults	were	not	listening	enough	to	the	children’s	needs,	were	not	

observing	enough,	or	were	not	engaging	the	children	in	meaningful	experiences	(Mooney,	

2000).	

Montessori’s	Ideal	Schools	



 

Montessori’s	ideas	about	a	school	that	nurtures	and	supports	child-centered	development	

and	learning	contrasted	greatly	with	the	way	schools	operated	at	the	time.		She	envisioned	

schools	that	encourage	independence	and	facilitate	self-motivated	learning.		She	believed	that	

children	should	learn	with	a	sense	of	purpose	and	agency	while	acquiring	useful	

skills.		Montessori	indicated	that	children	should	love	school,	and	learn	deeply	and	joyfully	

(Lilliard,	2019).		

Montessori	observed	that	schools	during	her	time	were	oppressive	and	did	not	respect	

children’s	developmental	needs.		She	believed	that	children	were	routinely	imprisoned	in	their	

school	system.	Children	in	schools	were	described	as:	“...	sitting	motionless	at	stationary	desks	

and	benches,	remaining	silent	all	day	listening	to	the	teacher	talking.	Learning	was	supposed	to	

take	place	by	rote.	Children	were	coerced	in	doing	what	the	teacher	chose	to	do,	and	they	were	

punished	severely	for	any	errors”	(Bone,	2019	p.	679).		She	saw	that	the	role	of	schools	could	

either	be	restraining	or	liberating	children,	and	she	felt	that	schooling	during	that	period	was	a	

form	of	servitude	in	childhood	(Bone,	2019).		She	even	went	as	far	as	calling	the	desk	“an	

instrument	of	slavery”	and	critiqued	the	way	desks	were	precisely	design	to	limit	and	enslave	

children.		She	observed	the	following:	“The	age	of	the	child	and	the	length	of	his	legs	were	used	

to	determine	the	right	height	for	the	seat.	The	distance	between	the	seat	and	the	desk	itself	was	

calculated	with	mathematical	precision	so	that	a	child’s	back	might	not	become	curved.	Then,	

finally,	with	really	profound	insight,	the	desks	were	separated	from	each	other	and	made	so	

narrow	that	once	a	child	sat	down	he	could	not	stretch	himself	from	side	to	side	or	move	close	to	

his	neighbour”	(Bone,	2019	p.	679).		In	contrast	to	the	schools	of	the	time,	which	were	usually	

colorless	and	emotionally	uninviting,	she	described	the	ideal	learning	environment	as	



 

“cheerful”.		She	stated	that	keeping	the	learning	environment	bright,	orderly,	and	welcoming	

was	part	of	the	teacher’s	role.		She	believed	that	children	learn	best	in	beautiful	spaces	(Mooney,	

2000).		

Instead	of	using	standard	rigid	desks,	Montessori	felt	that	children	have	the	biological	

need	to	move	around	so	when	movement	is	restricted,	the	brain	can’t	develop	or	think   

properly.		She	noticed	that	tailoring	the	environment	to	the	child	had	an	impact	on	children’s	

behavior	and	their	ability	to	learn.	Therefore,	Montessori	was	the	first	one	to	design	furniture	

that	is	child-sized.	She	also	designed	utensils,	materials,	and	toys	that	were	made	especially	for	

children.	At	the	same	time,	she	thought	that	using	everyday	life	utensils	was	helpful	to	children	

and	instead	of	the	traditional	classroom,	she	designed	a	classroom	that	resembled	the	home	

environment	with	spaces	for	reading,	playing,	“working,”	and	relaxation	(Mooney,	2000).	

In	order	to	facilitate	her	methods	of	self-motivated	learning,	Montessori	had	a	very	

specific	role	for	teachers.	She	believed	that	the	teacher	should	be	a	facilitator	of	individual	or	

small	group	learning,	not	the	sole	source	of	information,	meaning	students	should	turn	to	other	

students	for	help	as	well	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).			In	contrast	to	the	active	role	assigned	

to	teachers	at	the	time,	the	role	of	teachers	according	to	Montessori	is	to	step	back	because	the	

materials	are	the	teacher	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).	The	teachers	should	observe	the	child	

and	their	development	but	let	them	guide	their	own	learning	and	not	directly	interfere.	She	felt	

teachers	were	responsible	for	three	main	functions;	carefully	preparing	the	environment,	

appropriately	introducing	and	modeling	the	didactic	materials,	and	closely	observing	the	

children,	and	documenting	learning	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013).		Montessori’s	ideas	about	

child	development	and	education	have	an	enduring	legacy,	and	many	of	Montessori's	ideas	are	



 

central	to	the	ways	people	think	about	early	childhood	today.		Her	materials	and	activities	are	

staples	of	many	pre-schools.	Her	theories	that	children	are	active	and	sensory	learners	have	

contributed	to	current	practice	in	education	(Roopnarine	&	Johnson,	2013)	

The	Effect	of	Gender	on	her	Reputation	

In	the	book	Theories	of	Childhood,		Carol	Mooney	discusses	five	of	the	most	influential	

names	in	childhood	theorists,	Dewey,	Montessori,	Erikson,	Piaget,	and	Vygotsky	(Mooney,	2000).	

Of	the	five,	Maria	Montessori	is	the	only	woman.	Although	her	ideas	resembled	those	of	Dewey,	

Piaget,	and	Vygotsky,	the	men	enjoyed	far	more	recognition,	are	often	cited	in	academic	papers,	

and	earned	a	respected	place	in	the	field	of	education.		In	contrast,	Montessori,	who	was	equally	

educated	and	whose	ideas	are	equally	enduring,	received	much	more	limited	attention.	

John	Dewey	is	one	of	the	most	respected	American	educators	and	is	considered	the	father	

of	progressive	education	(Mooney,	2000).		His	ideas	resemble	Montessori’s	in	many	

ways.		Dewey	was	her	contemporary,	and	like	Montessori,	he	believed	the	classroom	

environment	should	mirror	society.		He	believed	that	in	order	to	learn	children	should	have	

experiences	with	authentic	materials.		He	also	thought	that	learning	should	consist	of	projects	

that	are	meaningful	to	the	individual,	and	that	children	should	learn	by	problem-solving	

(Follari,	2019).		These	ideas	are	extremely	similar	to	those	of	Montessori,	who	believed	that	

children	should	use	real	materials	in	their	classroom	and	experiment	with	real-life	experiences.	

Yet,	Montessori’s	ideas	did	not	become	universal	principles	in	progressive	education,	rather	

most	people	associate	Montessori’s	ideas	with	a	specific	type	of	school.		Piaget	was	a	student	of	

Montessori	and	learned	much	of	his	philosophy	from	her,	and	yet	his	name	is	far	more	well	

known	(Mooney,	2000).		Like	Piaget’s,	much	of	Montessori's	research	was	from	observation.	



 

Piaget	believed	that	children	learn	through	exploration	and	through	trial	and	error,	from	

curiosity,	and	by	solving	problems.	He	believed	in	the	value	of	play.	In	his	theory,	the	teacher	

supports	children's	inquiries	and	helps	them	arrive	at	their	own	answers	(Mooney,	

2000).		Piaget	is	one	of	the	most	recognized	and	cited	theorists	in	the	field	of	education.	

Why	did	Montessori,	who	had	similar	ideas	to	Dewey	and	preceded	Piaget,	not	get	the	

recognition	she	deserved?	Some	argue	that	Montessori	is	marginalized	based	on	gender	(Bone,	

2019).	According	to	Bone,	it	is	more	common	for	male	psychologists	like	Piaget,	Vygotsky,	or	

Dewey	to	be	acknowledged	and	credited	with	ideas	related	to	progressive	education.	Bone	

(2019)	argues	that	often	“dead	white	men”	are	given	attention	and	female	educators	are	

ignored.	Another	example	is	Freidrech	Froebel,	who	was	credited	with	starting	the	

Kindergarten	movement.	He	received	substantial	attention	in	Europe	and	his	ideas	were	

endorsed	worldwide	(Bone,	2019).	Yet,	Montessori’s	ideas	came	first,	were	equally	progressive,	

and	did	not	receive	the	same	amount	of	attention	and	endorsement.		

Montessori’s	reputation	and	her	status	as	an	educator	were	marginalized	because	of	her	

gender,	which	associated	her	with	a	more	maternal	role	(Bone,	2019).	Early	childhood	

education	is	often	connected	to	caregiving	and	nurturing,	which	are	aspects	of	motherhood.	

Historically,	women	have	been	forced	to	adopt	domestic	and	maternal	roles.	The	preschool	

teacher	has	been	seen	as	a	surrogate	mother	and	has	encouraged	the	feminization	of	the	

field.		The	word	“care”	is	used	in	early	childhood	education	in	a	way	that	is	not	used	in	primary	

or	secondary	education.	Prejudice	and	inequality	persist	in	feminized	fields	such	as	early	

childhood	education,	and	the	perception	of	the	preschool	educator	as	a	“carer”	have	resulted	in	

lower	pay	(Bone,	2019).	



 

Similarly,	Montessori	is	connected	to	early	childhood	settings,	which	are	highly	domestic.	

When	Montessori	found	the	Casa	di	Bambini,	she	refined	her	method	and	started	recognizing	

the	domestic	materials	of	everyday	life	as	powerful	tools	in	her	approach	to	education.	Bone	

(2019)	argues	that	Montessori’s	connection	to	domesticity	has	affected	her	reputation.	Many	

feminist	theorists	criticized	domesticity	because	it	can	taint	the	reputation	of	women.	Yet,	

Montessori’s	greatest	accomplishments	came	in	a	domestic	sphere.	

Ultimately,	this	gender	discrimination	might	have	shaped	her	ideas	about	

education.		Montessori	was	often	dismissed	as	a	woman	in	society,	it	is	quite	possible	that	this	

shaped	her	understanding	of	children	as	independent,	capable	learners.		Because	she	was	

initially	told	she	could	not	possibly	learn	medicine,	she	concluded	that	every	child,	despite	their	

gender,	economic	status	or	disability	has	the	ability	to	learn.		She	also	learned	that	domesticity	

and	domestic	instruments	can	have	the	potential	to	enslave	or	to	empower.		She	concluded	that	

schools	and	governments	have	the	same	potential.		Finally,	her	craving	for	agency	as	a	woman	

and	citizen,	might	have	shaped	her	ideas	about	self-determination	for	children	in	classrooms.	

Maria	Montessori’s	Legacy	

Maria	Montessori	believed	in	a	child-centered	education	system	that	treats	the	young	

learner	with	respect.	Many	of	her	ideas	have	had	a	strong	impact	on	educational	practices	in	the	

twentieth	and	twenty-first	centuries.	

Most	people	associate	the	work	of	Montessori	with	a	specific	type	of	program	or	

school.		Many	private	and	public	schools	call	themselves	“Montessori	Schools,”	because	they	

follow	certain	specific	guidelines.		For	example,	in	most	Montessori	programs	children	learn	in	

mixed-aged	classrooms,	which	are	arranged	with	low	shelves	and	open	spaces,	so	children	can	



 

do	independent	work.	Montessori	programs	have	children	who	choose	their	activities	and	they	

learn	individually	or	in	small	groups	with	teachers	who	guide	the	learning	processes	without	

being	the	center	of	instruction	(Roopnariane	&	Johnson,	2013).	The	ideas	proposed	by	

Montessori	have	reached	far	beyond	specific	programs	that	aligned	with	her	method.	Many	of	

her	assumptions	made	a	profound	impact	on	education.	For	example,	one	of	her	great	

contributions	was	her	enduring	belief	that	every	child	can	learn,	despite	socio-economic	

background	or	disability.	Though	these	ideas	are	taken	for	granted	today,	many	people	believed	

that	some	children	were	not	capable	of	learning.		She	insisted	that	with	the	right	tools	and	with	

respect	and	support	for	the	child’s	individuality,	every	child	can	thrive,	and	she	was	able	to	

prove	her	assumptions	multiple	times.	

Another	of	her	great	contributions	to	the	field	of	education	was	her	strong	belief	that	early	

experiences	have	an	important	and	lasting	effect	on	the	child’s	life.		Her	assumptions	that	early	

education	can	shape	a	child’s	academic	trajectory	have	been	proven	time	and	again	to	be	true	

(Schweinhart	&	Weikart,	1999).	This	belief	has	shaped	the	field	of	early	childhood	education.	

Recent	research	has	demonstrated	that	children’s	preschool	education	can	make	a	powerful	

difference	in	their	adult	life.		In	fact,	research	has	shown	that	for	every	public	dollar	spent	in	

early	childhood	education,	seven	dollars	are	saved	later	in	life	(Schweinhart	&	Weikart,	1999).	

Young	children	in	high	quality	preschool	programs	do	better	in	school,	get	more	advanced	

degrees,	get	better	jobs,	and	are	less	likely	to	need	public	assistance,	or	end	up	in	jail	

(Schweinhart	&	Weikart,	1999).		Another	important	contribution	of	Montessori	was	the	

introduction	of	observation	and	of	a	scientific	approach	to	the	study	of	children’s	needs.		When	

she	began	her	work,	ideas	about	education	were	drawn	from	philosophical	and	religious	beliefs.	



 

In	contrast,	because	of	her	background	in	research	and	medicine,	Montessori	based	her	ideas	on	

observation	and	research.		This	changed	the	way	educators	make	decisions	about	their	practices	

with	children	(Foschi,	2008).		

																																																	Her	Legacy	for	the	Future	of	Education	

Many	argued	that	Montessori’s	ideas	should	shape	the	much-needed	educational	reform	

for	the	twenty-first	century.		For	example,	Lillard	argues	that	the	Montessori	method	of	teaching	

should	be	considered	when	designing	the	schools	of	the	future	(Lilliard,	2019).		School	reform	is	

an	important	national	and	international	concern.	The	conventional	school	system	has	existed	

since	mid-1800	and	is	still	with	us	today.		This	model	has	emerged	during	the	industrial	

revolution	and	follows	a	“factory	model”	of	education.		At	the	time,	education	was	seen	through	

the	lenses	of	industrialization	and	the	ability	to	produce	students	who	can	work	in	an	

environment	where	everyone	was	expected	to	produce	the	same	results	(Lilliard,	2019).	

The	conventional	system	must	be	reformed	to	reflect	the	needs	of	students	in	more	current	

work	environments	(Lilliard,	2019).		Montessori	education	violates	every	aspect	of	the	factory	

model	and	is	aligned	with	both	theories	of	child	development	and	with	a	focus	on	social	and	

emotional	development.		There	are	several	studies	that	demonstrate	the	effectiveness	of	the	

method	(Lilliard,	2019).		Her	model	was	revolutionary	and	ahead	of	her	times,	envisioning	a	

system	where	children	were	seen	as	individuals	and	education	as	a	personal	growth	

process.		Montessori	states:	

“My	vision	for	the	future	is	no	longer	for	people	taking	exams	proceeding	from	one	level	of	

school	to	next,	but	of	individuals	passing	from	one	stage	of	independence	to	a	higher	one	by	

means	of	their	own	activity	and	will,	which	constitutes	the	inner	evolution	of	the	individual	



 

(Montessori,	1948).		Lilliard	proposes	to	follow	Montessori’s	vision	in	the	design	of	the	schools	

of	the	future	(Lilliard,	2019).	

												Conclusion	

Maria	Montessori’s	extraordinary	work	will	have	a	long-lasting	impact	on	education.	Her	

persistence	in	the	face	of	gender	discrimination	is	noteworthy,	and	the	way	she	strove	to	

improve	education	for	all	young	children	will	have	a	continuing	effect	on	the	way	today’s	

educators	look	at	early	childhood	development.	She	has	defeated	the	gender	norms	of	her	days,	

and	it	is	time	for	the	theories	and	educators	of	today	to	afford	Montersori	and	her	ideas	the	

credit	they	deserve.	
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The Vision 
The vision of the Academy is to create as AGORA for the exchange of ideas among educators who 

wish to encourage and uphold the promotion of the highest standards and ideals of 
public education in the greater New York metropolitan area. 
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• High congratulations are definitely in order for Denise Schira. 
She is becoming a Somatic Movement Therapist for “Moving for 
Life,” a wonderful organization that brings dance and other 
skills to a dance classroom for several groups that would 
otherwise not be able to have such an opportunity. Those of us 
who know Denise are not too surprised in how she shared the 
information with us.  She told us that she is “humbled, honored, 
and excited to be the recipient of a full scholarship to study.” All 
of our dictionaries define the word “recipient” as someone who 
is receiving something. Denise will “receive” the training but 
after that, she will be giving tremendously to help so many 
people! We are proud and humbled by your unselfish efforts, 
Denise! 

• We are thrilled to pass along the wonderful news that Denise 
Schira, and the entire Schira family has shared with us! 
Welcome fraternal twins Elizabeth Rose Jane Frances! We all 
share in the joy and blessing of your arrival, and offer our 
enthusiastic good wishes to your parents and grandparents! 

• We congratulate Cynthia J. Felix, for being conferred the 
insignia of Chevalier of the Ordre des Palmes Academiques in 
recognition of her leadership in bilingual education. The award 
was presented by Dr. Fabrice Jaumont, French Education 
Attache on May 17th, 2022. We also congratulate Cynthia’s son, 
Elijah Jeffers. He has graduated from Brooklyn College with a 
Bachelor’s Degree in Secondary Education. Congratulations, 
Cynthia and Elijah!  

• SAVE THE DATE FOR THE 2023 NYAPE EDUCATION 
ANNUAL FORUM! December 4th, 2023, 5:30PM to 8:00PM. 
More details to follow  

• The Officers and Board of Directors would like wish everyone 
and their families a Happy and Healthy 2023! We look forward 
to seeing you at our May Medalist Dinner. Details to follow.  
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Mr. Jon Delise 

Mr. Donald Mattson 
Dr. Anthony Murray 

 


